
CHESHIRE EAST COUNCIL

Minutes of a meeting of the Health and Adult Social Care and 
Communities Overview and Scrutiny Committee

held on Thursday, 7th March, 2019 at Committee Suite 1,2 & 3, Westfields, 
Middlewich Road, Sandbach CW11 1HZ

PRESENT

Councillor S Gardiner (Chairman)
Councillor B Dooley (Vice-Chairman)

Councillors Rhoda  Bailey, S Brookfield, E Brooks, L Durham, S Edgar, 
C Green, G Hayes, L Jeuda, A Moran and J Rhodes

PORTFOLIO HOLDERS IN ATTENDANCE

Councillor L Wardlaw, Deputy Leader and Portfolio Holder for Health

OFFICERS IN ATTENDANCE

Jill Broomhall, Director of Adult Social Care
Nichola Glover-Edge, Director of Commissioning
Fiona Reynolds, Director of Public Health
Jean Rogers, Senior Commissioning Manager, NHS England North (Cheshire 
and Merseyside)
Tom Knight
Tracey Shewan, Executive Director of Quality and Safeguarding, NHS South 
Cheshire and Vale Royal Clinical Commissioning Group

100 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors C Andrew and G 
Baxendale.

101 MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING 

RESOLVED – 

That the minutes of the previous meeting held on 7 February 2019 be 
approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

102 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

No declarations of interest were received.

103 DECLARATION OF PARTY WHIP 

No declarations of the presence of a party whip were received.



104 PUBLIC SPEAKING TIME/OPEN SESSION 

There were two members of the public present who wished to speak to 
Minute No. 105. Both were members of staff that worked within the oral 
surgery and orthodontic departments at Macclesfield General Hospital.

Ms Nicola Bateson addressed the committee to express her concern for 
the patients and their parents/carers that would be required to travel 
further afield for their appointments, which would result in more time away 
from school and work, respectively.

Ms Bateson also commented on the rationale of East Cheshire NHS Trust 
to close the two services, and the hard work of the staff and consultants 
within the department to try and retain an effective local service provision.

Ms Moira Moss spoke to the committee about the manner in which the 
closure of the two services had been handled with the departmental staff 
and consultants, and reiterated Ms Bateson’s concern about the impacts 
to service users.

105 PROPOSED CHANGES TO SPECIALIST ORTHODONTIC AND 
ORAL SURGERY SERVICES PROVIDED BY EAST CHESHIRE NHS 
TRUST IN MACCLESFIELD 

Consideration was given to a report submitted by NHS England North 
(Cheshire and Merseyside) regarding the decision taken by East Cheshire 
NHS Trust to cease providing specialist oral surgery and orthodontic 
services from Macclesfield General Hospital. 

The Trust had served notice on the two contracts in September and 
October, respectively, with intent to stop providing them in March and April 
2019.

The committee was united in expressing its disappointment that:

(a) both the Health and Adult Social Care and Communities Overview 
and Scrutiny Protocol – setting out the mutually agreed local 
procedure for how NHS bodies should consult and engage with this 
committee regarding proposed service changes and developments 
– and the statutory duties placed on the Trust and NHS England 
North (Cheshire and Merseyside) under various pieces of 
legislation, had been ignored throughout the process, and

(b) that representations had not been made by East Cheshire NHS 
Trust to formally address this committee to explain its rationale for 
closing the two services. 

Members put questions and comments in relation to;



 why the offer from staff and consultants to hold extra clinics in order 
to help to retain the local service had not been considered or taken 
up;

 concern regarding the decision making and communication of East 
Cheshire NHS Trust, if they had not made the service 
commissioner aware that the staff and consultant had been willing 
to hold extra clinics to support the service;

 why more concerted efforts had not been made to retain the two 
services within Macclesfield;

 why NHS England North (Cheshire and Merseyside) would be 
undertaking a full needs assessment, if they, as the commissioning 
body, had confirmed that they had no prior concerns or issues with 
the services being provided before the contract notices had been 
served;

 the concern for both patients – the majority of whom were children 
or adolescents – and their parents and carers that may have 
greater difficulty in travelling further for appointments, and be 
required to take time away from school and work respectively;

 the impact that the service closures would have on patients 
presenting with early stage cancer and the disadvantage that it may 
have on rates of successful, early cancer screenings; and

 whether it could be guaranteed that any future public consultation 
on the provision of the two dental services would include an option 
for the services to remain in the Macclesfield area.

In response to questions from members regarding the next steps in this 
process, the committee was advised that no specific timescales had yet 
been confirmed for the undertaking of the needs assessment or future 
procurement exercises, but that the committee would be kept informed 
throughout each stage of the process.
 
RESOLVED – 

1 That, owing to the lack of, and therefore inadequate, consultation 
and engagement with this committee, the wider public and other 
stakeholders, the committee considers that the proposed service 
changes are not in the interest of service users and takes the steps 
necessary to the refer the matter to the Secretary of State for 
Health and Social Care.

2 That in light of the committee’s decision to explore the use of its 
power to make a referral to the Secretary of State for Health and 
Social Care, East Cheshire NHS Trust and NHS England be asked 
to halt the cessation of specialist orthodontic and oral surgery 
services provided from Macclesfield General Hospital to allow time 
for an agreed local resolution to be achieved, or for sufficient 
consultation to be undertaken on the proposed changes and 
closures to the services.



106 WORKING TOGETHER ACROSS CHESHIRE 

Consideration was given to a report and presentation submitted by NHS 
South Cheshire and Vale Royal Clinical Commissioning Group in respect 
of Working Together Across Cheshire: the scheme of work aimed at 
converging and combining the work of the four clinical commissioning 
groups within Cheshire, in preparation of the planned creation of a single 
Cheshire clinical commissioning group.

Members asked questions and made comments in relation to;

 whether future engagement and consultation with this committee 
and the wider public, in respect of service developments and 
variations, would be improved under the new working arrangements 
of the single Cheshire clinical commissioning group;

 the concern regarding potential staff redundancies and the 
associated costs attached to them; and

 the potential disadvantages of combining multiple workplace 
arrangements and cultures.

 
RESOLVED – 

1 That the update be noted.

2 That the committee be kept informed of future progress in relation 
to this matter.

107 FORWARD PLAN 

Consideration was given to the most recently published iteration of the 
Council’s forward plan of key decisions.

RESOLVED – 

That the forward plan be noted.

108 WORK PROGRAMME 

Consideration was given to the committee’s current work programme and 
whether any new or existing items needed to be added or deleted.

RESOLVED – 

That the work programme be agreed. 

The meeting commenced at 10.02 am and concluded at 12.00 pm

Councillor S Gardiner (Chairman)




